
Hollywood Cemetery Projects

The James River Garden Club (JRGC) has supported and 
collaborated with Hollywood Cemetery on a number of projects 
over the years. Hollywood Cemetery, designed in 1847 by noted 
architect John Notman of Philadelphia, is known as a garden 
cemetery, a landscape style that became popular in the 19th 
century. Located on the banks of the James River and one of 
Richmond's most visited places, the cemetery spans 135 acres of 
valleys and hills which are covered with heritage roses, stately 
trees, and other blooms that live up to the name of a garden 
cemetery. In 2017, Hollywood was named a recognized Arboretum 
as a tribute to its substantial focus on woody plants.
In 2010, the JRGC undertook the design of a Tree and Rose Map for 
Hollywood in celebration of the Garden Club of America (GCA) 
Centennial. Each GCA Club was challenged to undertake a “tree 
project” to commemorate this important milestone. The map 
continues to be a favorite tool for visitors to Hollywood Cemetery.



Hollywood Overlook

The JRGC marked its own centennial in 2015 by sponsoring and working on the Hollywood Overlook 
Project. The overlooks are two stone terrace additions on either side of the Palmer Chapel which is 
situated on an elevated position overlooking the James River, the Kanawha canal and the downtown 
Richmond skyline. The Cemetery asked the JRGC to help develop and review proposed paving and 
planting plans for the site. The overlook terraces were designed to provide greater opportunities for the 
public to connect with the James River, to enjoy Hollywood's green spaces and provide a lovely, reflective 
area for visitors to enjoy. The project blended with JRGC's interests by incorporating conservation, 
education, historic tourism and civic planting and beautification to benefit the community.


